IFLA Libraries for the Blind Section

Standing Committee meetings
Zagreb
Friday 29 February – Saturday 1 March 2008
Draft minutes
1.
Welcome, introductions and apologies

BDR welcomed everyone to the meeting. Appendix 1 gives details of apologies and attendees.
2.
Acceptance of agenda 
The agenda was accepted with some changes to the order of items. The minutes reflect the order of the agenda.

3. Committee membership/officers

BDR announced that, since the last meeting, Pete Osborne and Rebecca Herrington had resigned from the Standing Committee. They were thanked for their contributions.
Sanja Frajtag, Kari Kummeneje, Julie Rae and Geert Ruebens were proposed and accepted as new members of the committee to fill vacancies by co-option. They will serve the remainder of the term 2007-11 and could then be re-elected for one further term of four years. Responsibilities of SC members are outlined in the IFLA Officers Handbook.
The SC spent some time discussing how to fill the vacancy of Secretary/Treasurer. In the end it was agreed that the designated Secretary will be Thomas Kahlisch and the Treasurer will be Jenny Craven. Subject to approval from Maarten Verboom, Koen Krikhaar will provide support for meetings.  See roles and tasks listed in appendix 2.  Notes of the group brainstorm are in appendix 3. Actions: BDR will write to Maarten Verboom; HB will notify IFLA of new officers.
4.  Standing Committee meetings, 18, 20, 24 August 2007 
Minutes of the meetings in Durban were approved. Actions were checked. Actions from this meeting are recorded in appendix 4.
The sole matter arising not covered elsewhere on the agenda was whether any member of the SC could attend the President’s meeting on digital libraries in Berlin on Monday and Tuesday 3-4 March. Claudia Lux was very keen that the Section should be involved although it was very short notice. Action: It was agreed that BDR would investigate what and how the Section could contribute at a later stage, as nobody could travel to Berlin at short notice. 
5.  Review of recent activities

FH reported that the South African Ministry of Culture and public libraries had been highly appreciative of the Grahamstown conference.

The SC reviewed Section activities at WLIC Durban; chiefly the programme on library services for print-disabled children, the Tactus poster and side meetings.
Members also discussed the IFLA LBS/DAISY seminar for Central/Eastern European libraries which had just taken place. SF said she was pleased with the number of attendees (around 50 people) and the achievements of the seminar.  SC members particularly appreciated the country reports and that Claudia Lux was present. SF was congratulated on hosting a very successful meeting. 

Action: SF will ask delegates to complete an evaluation form. Delegates and SC members raised various issues which could be addressed by a practical DAISY workshop, e.g. how have other countries and organisations gone about starting DAISY production; how do other countries provide players, which are perceived to be expensive; what software tools are available; how do other countries go about lobbying governments; how could collaboration with other interest groups for print disabled people help with the development of services? 

6.
Future programme
a) WLIC Quebec 2008

HB outlined the proposed programme for the Section’s session on accessibility. Action: HB will send instructions to speakers.
Minna von Zansen and Jon Hardisty have submitted a complementary proposal for a poster on making print materials accessible.
It was agreed that there will be a discussion at SCI in Quebec about how the Section can engage with other sections/activities during the conference; who will attend various meetings etc.  Interest was shown in attending meetings of the following sections
Multicultural – Marja-Leena Ahola

Disadvantaged – Jenny Craven, Kari Kummeneje

Cataloguing – Marcus Westlind

Public libraries – Bente Dahl Rathje, Koen Krikhaar

Margaret McGrory invited members to visit CNIB en route to or from WLIC in Quebec.  Margaret and her PA Joy Charlton were thanked for recommending a hotel in Quebec.  As this hotel is now full, anyone else booking may like to stay together in another hotel, details at moncalme@bellnet.ca
It was agreed that it would be useful to use some time in SC meetings (perhaps in break-out groups) to facilitate professional discussions on topics of common interest. Action: SC members to let BDR know in advance what topics they wish to discuss.

b) Mid year meeting 2009

The suggestion of a January meeting in Paris to coincide with celebrations of Louis Braille’s bicentenary was enthusiastically received. AVH/INJA are organising a conference 5-8 January; SC members will need to decide whether they want to attend this conference before the precise dates can be agreed. Another possibility would be to organise the mid year meeting around the time of the Braillenet conference later in January. Action: BDR, KK, LM to make arrangements.

c) LBS conference 2009

GR and KK reported on plans for the the LBS conference in 2009 which will be a co-operative venture between the Netherlands and Belgium; the venue will be Mechelen, Belgium and the dates 17-20 August. The theme will be partnership (this being a key element of the global library programme); for example, with public libraries, publishers, organisations for the elderly and others with reading disabilities. The theme should attract a wide audience.  A steering group consisting of Geert Ruebens, Koen Krikhaar, Francois Hendrikz, Bente Dahl Rathje and Helen Brazier will bring detailed proposals to the Quebec meeting.

d) WLIC Milan 2009: theme and working group
Members discussed ideas for the Section’s programme in Milan 2009 to fit with the congress theme “Libraries create futures: building on cultural heritage”. Suggestions included the right to literacy, from Louis Braille to XML text; and the transition to inclusion. The programme should be designed appeal to all kinds of libraries. Action: a working group consisting of Jenny Craven, Geert Ruebens, Kari Kummeneje and Margaret McGrory was formed to develop ideas for discussion at Quebec.
7.
Project reports (IFLA funded projects)

a) International research on funding and governance of libraries for the blind: review of recommendations
HB explained the origins of the research and highlighted the recommendations for various stakeholders, including the Section. The report had already been used for advocacy in Canada and the UK.  It was noted that it would make a useful contribution to the business modelling work that will form part of the global library programme.

The SC agreed to discuss the recommendations in detail at the Quebec meeting, especially the proposal for IFLA to develop performance measures for libraries and library services for print disabled people. IFLA’s Statistics Section had already offered to collaborate on a project of this kind.

b) Cataloguing standards: progress report
MW reported that, since June 2007, the Cataloguing Steering Group (comprising Marcus Westlind, Christian Wallinn, Robert Axtell and Richard Wilson) had contributed to various standards initiatives and started work on comparing MARC records.

MW had contributed an article to Library Review and had been invited to make a presentation to a meeting of IFLA’s Cataloguing Group in Quebec.

The Cataloguing Steering Group plans to meet in May to develop a workplan for its two projects: (a) development of DAISY cataloguing standards and (b) development of the global catalogue, exploring opportunities offered by OCLC Worldcat and other models. The workplan will be sent to BDR as soon it is ready.

SC members urged that the Group to progress its important work as the project is key to the global library programme.  It was agreed that MW should see the notes of the joint LBS-DAISY meeting. Action: KK.

c) Rejected proposal for project to improve accessibility at IFLA 2008
The Section’s proposed project to review and improve the accessibility of IFLA’s website had been rejected on the grounds that this work would take place as part of the planned website development, in which LBS would be invited to participate. During the course of the meeting an e-mail was received inviting Sections to nominate participants. Action: Jenny Craven will volunteer.
d) Future projects 2009

Members discussed several possible projects, some of which might be suitable for IFLA funding in 2009.  Applications for IFLA funding must usually be submitted by 1 October. Suggestions included

· A manifesto for library services for print disabled people (although an alternative view was expressed that the relevant issues should be embedded into every other manifesto).  A working group of Bente Dahl Rathje, Jenny Craven, Minna von Zansen, Francois Hendrikz and Marja-Leena Ajola will look at other manifestos and make proposals. BDR will raise the possibility with the Division Co-ordinating Board.

· A toolkit for new SC members

· Work on performance measures for library services for print disabled people (see minute 7a)

· Work on the global library projects

· An event in Australia to coincide with WLIC 2010 in Brisbane, working with WBU South Pacific

It was agreed that lobbying to maintain or resume free postal services  in Central and Eastern Europe was not really a project and should be led by WBU.

Potential projects will be reassessed in Quebec in order to make sure that the total work programme is realistic.

8.
Other projects
a) International membership survey (Helen Brazier & Margaret McGrory)

HB/McG reported on the positive outcome of the survey pilot which had gathered useful results from 10 SC member organisations.  The results showed that the survey questionnaire could be slightly improved and that it would be likely to yield valuable results that would contribute to the global library programme.  The survey is currently only available in English.  Some consideration needs to be given to collation and presentation of the results, for example, whether they could be incorporated into the online directory (see agenda item 16d). Action: HB/MMcG will revise the questionnaire and send it out widely.  

9. 
LBS-DAISY feedback from joint meeting/next steps
MMcG summarised the vision of the joint LBS-DAISY global library initiative, along with its objectives and activities.  In order to increase momentum, the joint LBS-DAISY meeting had agreed that the work strands should be combined into four key deliverables
· Discovery and access

· Collection development and sharing

· Business model

· Partnership development (with libraries, publishers etc)

It had been agreed at the meeting that the programme belonged jointly to both LBS and DAISY and that it needs a steering group composed of representatives of both organisations.  The SC agreed that the LBS representatives should be Bente Dahl Rathje, Koen Krikhaar, Francois Hendrikz and Helen Brazier; also that Margaret McGrory should be proposed as Chair.

Vision Australia had generously offered that Julie Rae would prepare the project by developing a project brief outlining expectations, timetable etc by the end of April 2008. Project management will be provided by the Daisy Consortium.
10.
Report from DAISY Consortium
In addition to the many developments previously reported during the seminar, HK drew special attention to the DAISY Consortium’s political influence with UN bodies, notably its key role as a focal point for disability with WSIS (and now the Internet Governance Forum), and its work contributing to the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.  DAISY will be present at an ITU conference in April 2008, and at the Internet Governance Forum, December 2008.
11.
IFLA accessibility standards
a) WBU advice to IFLA on presentations: summary version
WBU had helpfully agreed that their presentation guidelines could be summarised. The short version prepared by MvZ/JC was warmly welcomed. There was some discussion about the accessibility of Powerpoint compared with HTML, and whether/how the guidelines could be made generic. Action: MvZ/JC asked for prompt feedback by 7 March so that the short guidelines could be delivered to IFLA asap.

12.
Report from WBU Committee on Copyright and Right to Read
The SC were pleased to receive the written report from CF.  KK summarised the plans for a high profile Right to Read event in Amsterdam on 23 April as part of its programme as World Book Capital (see www.amsterdamworldbookcapital.com). Action: KK and MMcG will assist CF with preparation of a lobbying toolkit. There will also be a copyright seminar on 21-22 April which BDR and KK plan to attend.
CF had met with BDR and Stephen King on behalf of the DAISY Consortium to clarify the messages that he would present to the March meeting of the WIPO Standing Committee on Copyright and Related Rights.
13.
Ulverscroft Foundation-IFLA LBS Frederick Thorpe best practice awards 2008
HB reported that the judging panel were very pleased with the number, range and quality of applications for this year’s awards and announced the winners. The translators were thanked for their very helpful contribution. Action: MvZ/JC will publicise the winners and endeavour to ensure that IFLA gives due recognition to this unusual and very generous award.  
14.
Revision of strategic plan 2008-2010
The strategic plan for 2008-10 was reviewed in detail and various amendments suggested.  Action: HB will update plan.

A working group composed of BDR, FH and LM will consider options about the scope and name of the Section for further discussion in Quebec.
15.
Section membership
The SC was pleased to receive the discussion paper from MvZ and JC about marketing the Section.  It was agreed that the marketing plan should help deliver the strategic plan.  More clarity is required about the Section’s assets, objectives, target groups, etc before deciding how to go about marketing.  Action: BDR, KK, MvZ, JC will meet to refine the plan.
There was considerable debate about the limited number,  geographical distribution and other characteristics of organisations currently in membership; also about policy on languages and the impact of the Section’s name. Various useful suggestions were made about how to market the Section. 
16.
Section communications

a) SC address list
SC members should notify BDR of any changes.

b) Yahoo group
Section members and other interested people are encouraged to join the Yahoo group. Members found the instructions very useful and made various suggestions for improvements. Action: MVZ/JC will update.

Other methods of communication include the informal SC e-mail list (use reply to all), the official SC e-mail list [SLBSC], and the general IFLA list [IFLA-L].

c) Ad hoc queries received by section members
It was agreed that anyone who replies to a request for information or advice should copy the reply to the list.
d) Directory
HK reported on behalf of MN that the online directory had been accessed 3056 times in 10 months.  There had been 145 updates. Members were requested to check their entries.
17.
Progress report on EUAIN project
Information about the developments arising out of EUAIN can be found on the website www.euain.org. 

18.
Section newsletter
a) Translations policy

SC members agreed that translations are a very valuable means of increasing reach and ensuring inclusivity.  Translations were offered as follows

French – through LM

German – TK

Russian – GSE?

Spanish – BDR/MLA

b) Content of issue 2008/1

Content required by the end of May, with the aim of producing the newsletter by June.
Welcome from Chair - BDR

Global library – MMcG
R2R Amsterdam – KK

Ulverscroft awards – press release (David Owen)

Seminar/Claudia Lux’s visit – TK

SC meeting/Quebec and forthcoming dates – HB

Introduction to members with photos  - all

Availability of other formats and languages – MVZ/JC

There was no known demand for Braille copies of the newsletter. The Section had previously decided not to distribute print copies. IFLA HQ does not require a print copy. Action: KK will investigate whether the newsletter can be made as DAISY.

19. Copyright, licensing and WIPO updates
This item was covered under item 12.

20.
Section archives 
BDR reported that Päivi Voutilainen had agreed to organise the Section’s archives. Members agreed that it would be very helpful to have key documents on the Section’s web pages on IFLANET and a wider selection on the Yahoo archive (as previously happened with the Smartgroup).  There was some discussion about whether a document management system would be required; and the location of paper files and what to do with them.  Action: BDR, PV and MVZ will discuss the brief. 
It was also agreed that the key documents would also be important elements of a newcomers’ toolkit, which PV had also agreed to develop.

21. 
IFLA developments

Nothing to report.

22.
Division III Co-ordinating Board 
BDR explained that she would attend the Division III CB meeting in London the following weekend. She had noted various items to raise with the Division and would circulate her notes afterwards.

23.
Financial report
HB presented the report. Although the Section had scarcely any funds, it had been extraordinarily successful in leveraging large amounts of funding out of DAISY, the British Library, MLA England and the Ulverscroft Foundation.

24.
Any other business
HK reported on the potential of DAISY in disaster situations and the testing that had taken place in Japan.

25.
Date of next meeting(s)
Saturday 9 August and Friday 15 August 2008, Quebec.

Appendix 1
Apologies
Courtney Deines-Jones, ALA, USA

Chris Friend, WBU
Misako Nomura, JSRPD, Japan Steve Prine, NLS, USA

Absent

Galina Sergeevna Elfimova, Russian State Library for the Blind, Russia
Eugenia Viktorovna Shepovalova, St. Petersburg State Library for the Blind, Russia
Attendees
Members:

Bente Dahl Rathje, DBB, Denmark (Chair)

Marja-Leena Ahola, TPB, Sweden

Jenny Craven, MMU, UK

Sanja Frajtag, Croatian Library for the Blind, Croatia
Francois Hendrikz, Blindlib, South Africa

Thomas Kahlisch, German Central Library for the Blind, Germany

Hiroshi Kawamura, Nippon Lighthouse, Japan

Koen Krikhaar, Dedicon, Netherlands

Kari Kummeneje, NLB, Norway

Margaret McGrory, CNIB Library, Canada

Luc Maumet, AVH, France

Geert Ruebens, Luisterpunt, Belgium

Minna von Zansen, Celia, Finland

Observers:

Helen Brazier, RNIB, UK (Acting Secretary)

Seong Deok Lee, National Library Support Centre for the Disabled, South Korea

Sanna Schildt, Celia, Finland

Marcus Westlind, TPB, Sweden
Appendix 2: Secretarial tasks

Role 1:
Named Secretary

Key contact for IFLA HQ

Monitor IFLA timetable and deadlines

Co-ordinate reports

Contact on iflanet

(Attend meetings)

Role 2:

Organise SC meetings

Liaise with Chair

Prepare agenda

Compile minutes

Liaise with local organiser
(Attend meetings)

Treasurer:
Approve invoices

Report on budget

Appendix 3: Brainstorm on secretarial role

· Traditional model (1) of one person undertaking all secretarial/treasurer tasks is ideal but requires considerable administrative support, which is rarely available

· Alternative model (2) is to share tasks amongst two or more people.
· Model (3) is to rotate duties at each meeting or annually 

· IFLA and iflanet need two named contact people

· Chair and members need to be clear about who will do what

· Job title “Secretary” is perceived as a big responsibility: would it be better to be called “Administrative support”

· One person could take the title to satisfy IFLA requirements while sharing tasks
· It is helpful to be able to attend the Division III CB meeting (twice a year) to support the Section Chair but this requires extra time and funds

· Treasurer role has reduced in scope since IFLA changed banking arrangements

· Time and expense are potential barriers to taking on extra responsibilities

· Succession planning is important

· IFLA has rules about acting as Secretary but they are very demanding on the Chair; burden on Chair should be minimised

· Tasks should be documented

Appendix 4: Actions

All

· Ideas for discussion at next SC meeting

· Feedback on presentation guidelines
· Notify BDR of changes to contact details
· Items for newsletter (and see list at 17b)
Bente Dahl Rathje (Chair)
· Write to Maarten Verboom

· Find out how the Section can contribute to the President’s initiative on digital libraries

· Decide on mid year meeting 2009

· Mechelen conference 2009

· Manifesto/discuss CB
· Global library steering group

· Lead work on scope and name of Section
· Marketing plan
· Maintain SC address list
· Find Spanish translator
· Archive plan
· Circulate notes of Division III CB meeting
Marja-Leena Ahola
· Manifesto
Jenny Craven

· Milan programme

· IFLA website development

· Manifesto

· Update and send short presentation guidelines to IFLA

· Publicise Ulverscroft winners

· Marketing plan

· Update Yahoo instructions

· Newsletter

Courtney Deines-Jones

· Link with cataloguing standards steering group

Galina Sergeevna Elfimova 

· Russian translations
Sanja Frajtag

· Seminar evaluation
Francois Hendrikz

· Manifesto

· Scope and name of section

· Mechelen conference 2009

· Global library steering group

Thomas Kahlisch (Secretary)
· German translations
Hiroshi Kawamura

Koen Krikhaar (Meetings Secretary)
· Make arrangements for mid year meeting 2009

· Mechelen conference 2009

· Send LBS-DAISY meeting notes to MW

· Global library steering group

· Assist CF with lobby toolkit

· Marketing plan

· DAISY version of newsletter

· Add to next agenda

· Discuss engagement with other sections during congress

· Break out group discussion(s) on topics of interest

· Recommendations of international research on governance and funding

· Review of potential new projects

Kari Kummeneje

· Milan programme
Margaret McGrory
· Milan programme

· Membership survey

· Global library steering group

· Assist CF with lobby toolkit

Luc Maumet
· Make arrangements for mid year meeting 2009

· Scope & name of Section

· French translations

Misako Nomura

· Maintain directory

Steve Prine

Julie Rae

· Global library programme management/project brief
Geert Ruebens

· Mechelen conference

· Milan programme
Eugenia Viktorovna Shepovalova 

Minna von Zansen

· Manifesto

· Update and send short presentation guidelines to IFLA

· Publicise Ulverscroft winners

· Marketing plan

· Update Yahoo instructions

· Newsletter

· Archive plan

Helen Brazier

· Notify IFLA HQ of new officers

· Distribute approved minutes August 2007

· Draft minutes

· Note actions in table

· Global library steering group

· Brief speakers for Quebec programme
· Membership survey
· Update strategic plan

· Satellite meeting 2009
· Write to Rainer Witte
Päivi Voutilainen 

· Archive plan

· Induction toolkit
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